Bibliography of Arkansas Women's History

- Abbott, Shirley. "Southern Women," Harper's, July 1982, pp. 44-47.
- Abbott, Shirley. *The Bookmaker's Daughter: A Memory Unbound.* New York: Ticknor and Fields, 1991.
- Abbott, Shirley. Love's Apprentice. Boston, New York: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1998.
- Abbott, Shirley. Womenfolk: *Growing Up Down South*. New Haven: Ticknor and Fields, 1983.
- Abernathy, Mamie Ruth. "Principal Emeritus of Jones School: Lelia Morehead Conte." *The Record*, 28 (1987), 117-137. [Hot Springs Educator, 1910-1956]
- Adams, Charles M., Ed. *Lois Lenski: An Appreciation*. Greensboro, NC: Friends of the Library, Woman's College of the University of North Carolina, 1963. [Writer of Children's Fiction.]
- Aesthetic Club. History Committee. *Aesthetic Club Centennial History, 1883-1983*. Little Rock, AR: Rose Publishing Co., 1983.
- Agee, Hugh. "Arkansas Lives: Robbie Branscum," *Arkansas Libraries*, 41(June 1984):17-20.
- Albright, Eula. "Early Boone County Schools." *Boone County Historian* 7(1984), 291-299.
- Albright, Grace C. "A Brief History of the Marion Chapter, Daughters of the American Revolution, 1910-1953," *Washington County Flashback*, 3 (March 1953): 18-24.
- Alexander, Louisa T.E. "Reminiscences of Mrs. Alexander" *Phillips County HistoricalReview* 13(March 1975), 20-28.
- Allured, Janet L. "Arkansas Baptists and Methodists and the Equal Rights Amendment." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 43(Spring 1984), 55-66.
- Allured, Janet L. "Ozark Women and the Companionate Family in the Arkansas Hills, 1870-1910." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 47(Autumn 1988), 230-256.
- Allured, Janet L. "Women's Healing Art: Domestic Medicine in the Turn-of-the-Century Ozarks." *Gateway Heritage*, 12(1992), 20-31.
- Allured, Janet. Families, Food, and Folklore: Women's Culture in the Post-bellum Ozarks. Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Arkansas, 1988.
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- Alsmeyer, Ann. "Girl Scouts in Faulkner County." Fort Smith Historical Society Journal 25 (Fall 1983): 27-31.
- Alsmeyer, Marie Bennett. *Old Waves Tales: Navy Women Memories of World War II.* Conway: Hamba Books, 1982.
- Alsmeyer, Marie Bennett. *The Way of the WAVES: Women in the Navy.* Conway, AR: Hamba Books, 1981.
- Angelou, Maya. *All God's Children Need Traveling Shoes*. New York: Random House, 1896.
- Angelou, Maya. Gather Together in My Name. New York: Random House, 1974.
- Angelou, Maya. The Heart of a Woman. New York: Random House, 1981.
- Angelou, Maya. I Know Why the Caged Bird Sings. New York: Random House, 1969.
- Angelou, Maya. Singin' and Swingin' and Getting' Merry Like Chritmas. New York: Random House, 1976.
- One Hundred Years: A History of the Arkansas Grand Chapter, O.E.S. Arkansas: Arkansas Grand Chapter, Order of the Eastern Star, 1976.
- Arkansas Press Women. *Horizons: 100 Arkansas Women of Achievement*. Kitty Sloan, Ed. Little Rock, AR: Rose Publishing Co., 1980.
- Arkansas Women's Rights, Inc. *Handbook on Legal Rights for Arkansas Women.* Little Rock: April 1987.
- Armbrust, Carolyn, et al. *Arkansas Women Together: A Study of the Status of Women in Arkansas*. Little Rock, AR: Aware Conference, IWY Research Project, 1977.
- Arnold, Margaret. *Profiles: Real Arkansas Characters*. Little Rock, AR: August House, 1980.
- Arthurs, Mrs. Horace. "Cotton Plant's Hypsion Club." *Rivers and Roads and Points In Between*, 11(Winter 1983), 20-22.
- Ashley, Liza. *Thirty Years At the Mansion: Recipes and Recollections*. Little Rock, AR: August House, 1985.
- Ashman, Charles and Sheldon Engelmayer. *Martha: The Mouth That Roared.* New York: Berkeley Publishing Corp., 1973. [Biography of Martha Mitchell.]

- Atkinson, J.H. "Abigail Dillon Robertson Memorial Fund: Two Natives of Ireland Endow Business Scholarships for Little Rock Girls." *Pulaski County Historical Review*18(June 1970), 17-20.
- Atkinson, J.H. "Miss Blanche Martin." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 18 (March 1970), 1-5. [Little Rock educator and one of the original faculty members at UALR.]
- Aunt Marg. Little Mother of the Hills. San Antonio: Nailor Company, 1954.
- Avey, Shane. "History of the Stone County Library 1922-Present." *Heritage of Stone County* 8(1984), 5-10.
- Baldwin, Cinda. "A Quilting Tradition: The Centerpoint Ladies Club." Washington County Flashback, 31 (May 1981), 14-17, 26.
- Barnes, Paula c. Educating the Conscience: Betty Bumpers and Peace Links: A Study of Feminist Peace Work. Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Arkansas, 1996.
- Barnes, Paula. "The Junior League Eleven: Elite Women of Little Rock Struggle for Social Justice." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 57 (Spring 1998), 46-61.
- Bashaw, Carolyn Terry. "One Kind of Pioneer Project': Julia F. Allen and the Southern Tenant Farmers Union College Student Project, 1938." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 55(Spring 1996).
- Baskett, Tom Jr., ed. *The Arkansas Delta: A Landscape of Change.* Helena, AR: Delta Cultural Center, 1990.
- Bates, Daisy. *The Long Shadow of Little Rock, A Memoir*. New York: David McKay Co., 1962. Reprinted Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press, 1987.
- Baugh, Stanley, T. "James and Julia Baugh." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 10(Spring 1951), 182-209.
- Belcher, Mrs. J.N. "Mrs. Harriet Clifton Rison." Arkansas Pioneers 1(April 1913), 4-5.
- Bell, Mrs. M.L. "The David Owen Dodd Chapter and Mrs. J.S.M. Kersh." *Jefferson County Historical Quarterly* 13(1984), 18-23.
- Belle Starr, the Bandit Queen: Or the Female Jesse James. Austin, Texas: Steck, 1960 [reprint].
- Bellegarde, Ida R. Black Heroes and Heroines. Pine Bluff, AR: Bell Enterprises, 1979.

- "Bernice Female Seminary." *Ouachita County Historical Quarterly* 1(September 1969), 17-18.
- Bilheimer, Josiah H. *A Tribute to the Life and Character of Annie E. Bilheimer.* n.l.: n.p.,n.d.
- Blair, Bertha. *Women in Arkansas Industries*. Washington, D.C. Government Printing Office, 1935.
- Bledsoe, Mrs. W.W. "A Pioneer Mother of Clark County." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 4(Winter 1945), 270-275.
- Bloom, Louise, et al. *Victorian Arkansans: How They Lived, Played, and Worked.* Little Rock, AR: Arkansas Commemorative Commission, Old State House, 1981.
- Boggan, Mrs. Carrie. "Career Women of Alma, Crawford County, Arkansas." *Heritage*, 9(October 1965):16-18.
- Bolsterli, Margaret Jones. *Born in the Delta*. Knoxville: University of Tennesse Press, 1991.
- Bolsterli, Margaret Jones. "What the Women Told: Memoirs and Diaries From Nineteenth Century Arkansas Women." *Arkansas Times* 11(September 1984), 19-81, 132-139.
- Bolsterli, Margaret Jones, ed. *Vinegar Pie and Chicken Bread: A Woman's Diary of Life in the Rural South, 1890-1891.* Fayetteville, AR: University of Arkansas Press, 1982.
- Bowers, Lola and Kathleen Garrett. *A. Florence Wilson, Friend and Teacher.* Tahlequah, OK: Rockett, 1951.
- Bowman, Buena W. "As I Remember Grandma." *Carroll County Historical Quarterly* 23(Winter 1978-1979), 8-13.
- Bracken, Lawrence. "The Making of Miss Arkansas." *Arkansas Times* 10(June 1984), 52-55, 74-82.
- Bradford, Gene. "Mrs. Beulah Connelly Warfield." *Phillips County Historical Quarterly*12(June 1974), 28-35.
- Brent, Linda. *Incidents in the Life of a Slave Girl.* New York: Harcourt Brace, Inc., 1973.
- Bronte, Dorthy Hamilton. "Aunt Anna Curry Cures Ills With 'weeds' and Has Fo' Teeth." *Rivers, Roads, and Points In Between*, 13(Winter 1985), 2-5.
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- Brooks, Alta. "Diary of a Trip Back Home-1901." *Pope County Historical Review* 20(December 1986), 160-165.
- Bruce, Thomas A. "Pulaski Profiles :Southern Kinswoman, Effie Elizabeth Combs." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 24 (Summer 1981), 35-41. [Politics- she was a loyal Democrat.]
- Brown, Walter L. "Arkansas' Flag is Fifty Years Old." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 22(Spring 1963), 3-7.
- "Camden Women Organize United Daughters of the Confederacy." *Ouachita County Historical Quarterly*, 2 (September 1987), 21-22.
- Camp, Blanche. "Reminiscences." Stream of History 15(January 1977), 23.
- Camp, Marcia. "The Soul of Bernie Babcock." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 36(Fall 1988), 50-62. [Writer.]
- Carlile, Hazel H. "Miss Ollie Lashless: Teacher at Harper." *Stream of History*, 5 (July 1967): 29.
- Carouthers, Nora G. "Reminiscences." Stream of History 6(January 1978), 33-36.
- Carrigan, Jo Ann. "Nineteenth-Century Rural Self-Sufficiency: A Planter's and Housewife's Do-It-Yourself Encyclopedia." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 21(Summer 1962), 132-145.
- Carter, Deane G. "A Place in History for Ann James." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 28(Winter 1969), 309-323.
- Catalfamo-Serio, Chris. *The Effect of the Civil War on Ozark Culture.* Little Rock, AR: Arkansas Endowment for the Humanities, 1979.
- Cater, Barbara. "Medicine's Forgotten Women." The Reporter (1962): 35-37.
- Chaney, Ruth Blanton. "A WAC Remembers World War II, 1941-1945." White County Heritage, 24(1986): 2-29.
- Cline, Inez R. "Chicora." *The Record* 7(1966), 56-62. [Biography of Verinda A. Gaines, publisher of *Chicora's Help to Housekeepers*, 1891].
- Cline, Inez R. The Countess Died at Hot Springs." *The Record* 11(1970), 57-64. [Countess Elise DeLeon].
- Clinton, Annabelle Davis. "Coming of Age: Women Lawyers in Arkansas, 1960-1984." Arkansas Lawyer, 19(April 1985), 58-63.
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- Cochran, Robert B. "'All the Songs in the World: The Story of Emma Dusenbury." Arkansas Historical Quarterly, 44(Spring 1985), 3-15.
- Cochran, Robert. "Sweet Emma." *Arkansas Times*, (November 1983), 46-48. [Singer Emma Dusenbury.]
- Cole, Mrs. Herbert. "Dressmaking During the Depression." *Craighead County Historical Quarterly*, 24(Spring 1986), 20-22.
- Coleman, Audra M., ed. *The Looking Glass : Tribute to a Proud Arkansas Heritage*. Little Rock, AR: Arkansas Writers Project, 1991. [Profiles of African-American Women.]
- "College in the Olden Days." White County Heritage 23(1985), 46-47.
- Collums, Magdalene. "Washington's All-Woman Town Council." *The Old TimeChronicle* 12(April/May 2000), 24-26.
- Cook, Susan. "Diary of Susan Cook," *Phillips County Historical Quarterly* 4 (December 1965), 29-42; 4(March 1966), 23-42; 5(December 1966), 32-40; 6(December 1967), 30-40; 6(March 1968), 20-33.
- Cooper, Hatie Thorn. "Recollections of Hattie Thorn Cooper." *Grand Prarie Historical Bulletin* 24(Spring 1986), 9-13.
- Cooperative Extension Service. *Histoyr of Home Demonstration Work in AR*, 1914-1965.
- Cope, Graeme. "'A Thorn in the Side?' The Mother's League of Central High School and the Little Rock Desegregation Crisis of 1957." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 57(Spring 1998).
- Cordell, Anna H. History of the Arkansas Society Daughters of the American Revolution. s.l.: n.p., 1929.
- Core, Dorothy Jones, ed. "Alpha's Journal." *Grand Prarie Historical Bulletin* 29(No. 1/2, 1986), 24-43; 29(No. 3/4, 1986), 11-28.
- Core, Dorothy J. "Marie Messager, An Arkansas Matriarch." *Grand Prarie Bulletin* 21(October 1978), 26-30; 22(April 1979), 38-48; 23(April 1980), 21-42.
- Cottingham, Jan. "Voices from the Wilderness: Arkansas Women in their Own Words." *Arkansas Times*, July 28, 2000.

- Courtemanche-Ellis, Anne "Arkansas Lives : Crescent Dragonwagon." *Arkansas Libraries*, 35(March 1978) : 25-33.
- Courtemanche-Ellis, Anne. "Charlie May Hogue Fletcher (Charlie May Simon), 1897-1977." *Arkansas Libraries*, 34(June 1977): 18-23.
- Crawford, Hildy. "Gold Is In the Earth." *Washington County Flashback* 24(May 1974), 1-7; 24(August 1974), 6-11 [Elizabeth Van Hoose and the California Gold Rush].
- Crump, Bonnie L. Carry A Nation, Her Last Home in Eureka Springs, Arkansas: Hatchet Hall. Eureka Springs, AR: n.p., 1953 and 1966 [Cover title: Carry A Nation, Hatchet Hall].
- Cunningham, Carolyn. "Other Years." *Phillips County Historical Quarterly* 6(December 1967), 1-7.
- Cunningham, Carolyn R. "A Diary Acquantance." *Phillips County Historical Quarterly* 11(December 1972), 17-25.
- Cullom, Katherine. "A History of the Wilson Club House and Cooperative Club." *Delta Historical Review*, Summer 1993, 1-17.
- Curry, Patricia. "Marcelle Phillips." *Wagon Wheels*, 4(Summer 1984), 30-38. [County Home Demonstration Agent.]
- Davis, Helen D., ed. *Trials of the Earth: The Autobiography of Mary Hamilton*. Jackson, MS: University Press of Mississippi, 1992. [Memoir of a woman who lived the first part of the century in the Delta.]
- Davis, Mrs. Samuel Preston. "The Arkansas Society, Daughters of the American Revolution." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 2(December 1943): 359-368.
- Davis, Reba J., Dr. *Developing Programs for (Displaced) Homemakers-In Transition.*Fayetteville, AR: U of A College of Education. Special Collections, University of Arkansas at Fayetteville, Fayetteville, Arkansas.
- "Day Book of Eunice Wright Ellerman." The Record 13(1972), 34-38.
- Dean, Edith M. A Few Steps Farther. Salt Lake City: Publishers Press, 1980.
- Department of Labor. *The Legal Status of Women in the United States of America:* Report for Arkansas. Washington, D.C.: January 1938.
- "Diary of Mrs. T. Moore." *The Observer* 1(No. 1, 1976-1977), 5-15; (No. 2, 1977), 1-44.
- Dilliard, Marcile. "The United Daughters of the Confederacy." *The Record*, 13(1972): 81-85.
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- Dillard, Tom W. and Michael Dougan, compilers. *Arkansas History: A Selected Research Bibliography.* Little Rock, AR: Department of Arkansas Natural and Cultural Heritage, 1984 [chapter on women].
- Dilliard, Tom W. "Pulaski People: Clara A. McDiarmid." *Pulaski County Historical Review,* 26(June 1978), 27-28. [Early Little Rock suffragette and civic reformer.]
- Donat, Pat. "Adaline Quesenbury's Diary." *Washington County Flashback* 28(November 1978), 37-46.
- Donat, Pat. "Miss Sophia Sawyer and Her School." Washington County Flashback, 23(November 1973), 9-26; 24(February 1974), 25-32; (May 1974), 10-33; (August 1974), 1-3, 31-33; (November 1974), 30-37; 25(February 1975), 6-19. [Missionary teacher to Indians and founder of first women's college in Arkansas, Fayetteville Female Seminary.]
- Dorough, Jefferson M. "Pulaski Profiles: The First Women Legislator in Arkansas A Tribute to Miss Erle Chambers." *Pulaski County Historical Review,* 32(Summer 1984), 32-34.
- Dougan, Michael B. "The Arkansas Married Woman's Property Law." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 46(Spring 1987), 3-26.
- Dougan, Michael B. "The Arkansas Married Woman's Property Law and the Independence County Women Who Used It." *Bits of Bark*, 9(December 1984): 158-160.
- Dougan, Michael B. "Local Colorists and the Race Question: Opie Read and Octave Thanet." *Publications of the Arkansas Philological Association*, 9(Fall 1983), 26-34. [Writers.]
- Dougan, Michael B. "'A Touching Enigma:' The Opera Career of Mary Lewis." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 36(Autumn 1977), 258-279.
- Dougan, Michael B. *Arkansas Odyssey: The Saga of Arkansas from Prehistoric Times to Present.* Little Rock: Rose Publishing Co., 1994.
- Dougan, Michael. Confederate Women of Arkansas in the Civil War, 1861-1865, Memorial Reminiscences. Fayetteville: M&M Press Co., 1983. (Originally printed in 1907 by the United Confederate Veterans of America.)
- Dowell, Mrs. F.b. "A History of the Missionary Society, Tuckerman Methodist Church." *Stream of History*, 21(December 1984): 9-10+.

- Dunn, Ella Ingenthron. *The Granny Woman of the Hills.*" Branson, Mo: The Ozarks Mountaineer, 1987.
 - Dunnavant, Lola. "Long Halls Growing Darker; Little Rock Central High, 1958-1959." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 37(Fall 1989), 46-59. [Diary of Central High librarian.]
- Eagle, James P. A Brief Memoir of Mary K. Eagle with Tributes From Her Friends. Little Rock, AR: Press of the Arkansas Democrat, 1903.
- Early, Margretta Dudgeon. *Pioneer Women Teacher of Arkansas*. El Dorado, AR: Delta Kappa Gamma, c.1945.
- Eifling, Stephanie. "Special Deliveries." *Arkansas Times* (November 1986), 44-48, 64-66 [midwifery].
- Elders, Joycelyn. Joycelyn Elders, M.D.: From Sharecropper's Daughter to Surgeon General of the United States of America. New York: Morrow, 1996.
- Elliot, Jeffrey, ed. *Conversations with Maya Angelou*. Oxford: University of Mississippi Press, 1988.
- English, Arthur and John Carroll. "Midwifery in Arkansas." *Southern Exposure* (January 1984), 90-93.
- Eno, Clara B. "Activities of Women of Arkansas During the War Between the States." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 3(Spring 1944), 4-27.
- Eno, Clara B. "Some Accomplishments of Arkansas Federation of Women's Clubs." Arkansas Historical Quarterly, 2(Autumn 1943): 255-258.
- "Eva F. Dodge, First Woman Professor Emerita at University of Arkansas Medical School." *Journal of American Medical Women's Association*, 19(October 1964), 870-872.
- Evins, Janie Z. "Arkansas Women: Their Contributions to Society, Politics, and Business, 1865-1900." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 44(Summer 1985), 118-133.
- Fairleigh, Annie L., interviewer. "Jackson County's First Woman Public Official: Annie L. Stuckey." *Stream of History*, 5(July 1967), 9-10.
- Farmer, Velta Boss. "Wintertime At My House on Sandridge Mountain." *Wagon Wheels*, 3(Winter 1983), 15-22. [Life on a farm, c. 1930.]

- Faust, Betty M. "Arkansas Lives: Lily Peter: Arkansas's Kindly Sorceress." *Arkansas Libraries*, 32(December 1985), 29-32.
- Faust, Betty M. "Mattie Jane Thweatt Dube." *Phillips County Historical Quarterly* 7(December 1968), 16-20.
- Ferguson, Mayme and Earnest Scott. "Elizabeth Culwell: Born April 5, 1835-Died June 27, 1934." *Washington County Flashback* 8(January 1958), 23-24.
- Fersh, George and Mildred. *Bessie Moore : A Biography*. Little Rock, AR: August House, 1986. [Libraries, education, politics, philanthropy.]
- Fillingham, Foster and Mae Maples. "Reminiscences of the Upper Big Buffalo Valley." Newton County Homestead 1(August 1959), 13-16.
- Fitzhugh, Davis. "Mrs. Laura Fitzhugh." *Rivers, Roads, and Points In Between* 5(Spring 1977), 18-20.
- Fitzjarrald, Sarah. "The Flag, the Flower, and the Honeybee." *Fort Smith Historical Society Journal* 10(September 1986), 25-28.
- Fitzjarrald, Sarah. "Ladies-Strike up the Band." Fort Smith Historical Society Journal 7(September 1983), 10-15.
- Fletcher, John Gould. "The Ozark Singer." *Arkansas Times* 10(November 1983), 49, 98-104 [1936 story].
- Fletcher, Mary P. "Susan Bricelin Fletcher." *Arkansas Pioneers* 1(September 1912), 8-11.
- Foreman, Carolyn Thomas. *Indian Women Chiefs*. Muskogee, OK: n.p., 1954.
- Francis, Eleanor M. "Arkansas Lives: Katherine Susan Anthony." *Arkansas Libraries* 28(September 1981), 31-36.
- Gaddy, Carol T. *"Women of Arkansas."* In Historical Report of the Secretary of State. Little Rock, AR: State of Arkansas, 1978, 3, 217-236
- Gallaway, Rowena. "Regarding 'Miss Daniels." Washington County Flashback 4(March 1954), 10.
- Gallaway, Rowena McC. "Sophia Sawyers First Report From Fayetteville." WashingtonCounty Flashback 1(May 1951), 11.
- Garrigues, Ross Jurney. "My Mother, the Mailman." *Stream of History*, 22(Summer 1986), 2-4. [First female mail carrier in the United States, Harriet D. Jurney.]
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- Gates, Lorraine. "Power from the Pedestal: The Women's Emergency Committee and the Little Rock School Crisis." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 55(1996), 427-442.
- Glover, Judy. "Profile: Meridith Catlett." *Arkansas Business* (September 2-15, 1985), 12-13.
- Gordon, Fon L. "Black Women in Arkansas." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 35 (Summer 1987), 26-37.
- Governor's Commission on the Status of Women. *Questions and Answers: Women and the Law.*" Little Rock, AR: January 1972.
- Governor's Commission on the Status of Women. *Women Rights, Roles, Reasons, Final Report.* Little Rock, AR: 1972.
- Governor's Commission on the Status of Women. *The Status of Women in Arkansas:* Changing Rapidly, Improving Slowly. Little Rock, AR: 1973.
- Graham, Helen Ed. "Buy the Bright Afternoons." *Benton County Pioneer* 29(Spring 1984), 6-16.
- Gregory, Mildred M. "Jackson County's Women in the Armed Services." *Stream of History*, 5(July 1967), 5-8.
- Hagan, Lyman B. *Bette Greene*. Jonesboro, AR: Craighead County and Jonesboro Public Library, 1983.
- Hagan, Lyman B. *Charlie May Simon*. Jonesboro, AR: Craighead County and Jonesboro Public Library, 1980.
- Hagan, Lyman B. *Lily Peter*. Jonesboro, AR: Craighead County and Jonesboro Public Library, 1982.
- Hagan, Lyman B. *Lois Snelling*. Jonesboro, AR: Craighead County and Jonesboro Public Library, 1982.
- Hagan, Lyman B. *Maya Angelou*. Jonesboro, AR: Craighead County and Jonesboro Public Library, 1980.
- Haiken, Elizabeth. " 'The Lord Helps Those Who Help Themselves:' Black Laundresses in Little Rock, Arkansas, 1917-1921." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 49(Spring 1990), 20-50. [About group of black laundry workers who went on strike during World War I and later founded a cooperative laundry.]

- Hanger, Frances Marion Harrow and Clara B. Eno. *History of the Arkansas Federation of Women's Clubs*, 1897-1934. Van Buren: The Federation, 1935.
- Harp, Deborah. "Pearl Peden Oldfield." *Independence County Chronicle*, 18(October 1976), 31-36. [Congresswoman who thought women should stay at home.]
- Harris, Peggy. "Homemaker to Homeowner: Little Rock Women in the 1920s." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 39(Summer 1991), 26-36.
- Hays, Mrs. Brooks. "From the Political Diary of an Unpolitical Person." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 36(Summer 1977), 159-191.
- Henbest, Edna Burel. "My First Eighteen Years." Washington County Flashback 36(November 1986), 1-7.
- Henker, Fred O. "Ida Josephine Brooks, M.D." *Journal of the Arkansas Medical Society*, 80(May 1984), 599.
- Hicks, Edwin P. Belle Starr and Her Pearl. Little Rock, AR: [C.A. Harper], 1963.
- Hoeltzel, Pauline R., ed. *History, Arkansas Division, American Association of University Women*. Little Rock, AR: The Association, 1947.
- Hoeltzel, Pauline R. "Myra McAlmont Warner: A Pioneer Little Rock Educator." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 25(December 1967), 51-55.
- Holcombe, Jobelle. "Spring Mill." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 20(Summer 1961), 182-186. [About woman who owned a mill.]
- Holcombe, Jobelle. "Distinguished Citizen Award Presented to Ellen Earle Richardson." Washington County Flashback 3(October 1953), 17-20.
- Holmes, Sarah Katherine (Stone). *Brokenburn, the Journal of Kate Stone*. Baton Rouge, LA: Louisiana State University Press, 1955.
- Holt, Maud S. *A Travelogue Through the Years*. Philadelphia: Dorance Publishing Co., 1940.
- Honeycutt, Tom. "Here Comes Ms. Mayor: Pine Bluff's Two Major Candidates are Women, But That's About All They Have in Common." *Arkansas Times*, October 1984, pp. 75-78.
- Honeycutt, Tom. "Profile: Barbara Graves." *Arkansas Business*, 1(October 29-November 11, 1984), 15-16.

- Horner, Roselyn and Charlotte Wright. "An Interview with Mrs. E. Boone Watson." Craighead County Historical Quarterly 21(Fall 1983), 1-4.
- House, Boyce. "Arkansas Boyhood, Long Ago." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 20(Summer 1961), 172-181.
- Huckaby, Elizabeth. *Crisis at Central High: Little Rock, 1957-1958.* Baton Rouge, LA: Louisiana State University Press, 1980.
- Huckaby, Elizabeth P. and Simpson, Ethel C., ed. *Tulip Evermore: Emma Butler and William Paisley, Their Lives in Letters*. Fayetteville, AR: University of Arkansas, Press, 1985.
- Hudgins, Mary D. "Helen Keller and Hot Springs." The Record 20(1979), 17-21.
- Hudgins, Mary D. "Maud Welch and Murder." The Record 13(1972), 77.
- Hudgins, Mary D. "Sarah Ellsworth: Maker of Arkansas History." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 11(Spring 1952), 102-112.
- Hudson, J. Harvie. "The Ellen Burnett Prophesy." *Jefferson County Historical Quarterly*, 4(No. 2, 1973), 36-38. [About a black woman who predicted the destruction of Pine Bluff in 1903.]
- Hudson, Ralph M. "Art in Arkansas." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 3(Winter 1944), 299-350.
- Institute for Women's Policy Research. *The Status of Women in Arkansas.* Washington, D.C., 2000.
- Irwin, Teresa J. "Arkansas Lives: 'Something of Martha and Mary Combined:' Charlie May Simon and Her Two Autobiographies." *Arkansas Libraries*, 36(December 1979), 25-28.
- Jackson, Barbara G. "Florence Price, Composer." *The Black Perspective in Music*, 5(Spring 1977), 30-43.
- Jacoway, Elizabeth, ed. *Behold Our Works Were Good: A Handbook of Arkansas Women's History*. Little Rock, AR: August House, 1988.
- Jacoway, Margaret H. *First Ladies of Arkansas.* Kingsport, TN: Southern Publishers, 1941.
- Jacoway, Peggy. "Womanhood in War." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 1(December 1942), 25-28.

- Jacoway, Margaret H. *First Ladies of Arkansas*. Kingsport, TN: Southern Publishers, 1941.
- Jaggers, AnnieLaura M. *A Nude Singularity: Lily Peter of Arkansas*. Conway, AR: University of Central Arkansas Press, 1993.
- James, Mary Burton. "Miss Annie." *Carroll County Historical Quarterly* 28(Summer 1983), 10-11.
- Jones, Dorsey D. "Catherine Campbell Cunningham: Advocate of Equal Rights for Women." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 12(Summer 1953), 85-90.
- Jones, Ethel Frances. "The Elixir of Youth." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 13(Autumn 1964), 212-242.
- Jones, Maxine Temple. Call Me Madam. Little Rock, AR: Pioneer Press, 1983.
- Junas, Lil. *Cadron Creek: A Photographic Narrative.* Fayetteville, AR: The Ozark Society, 1981.
- Kennan, Clara A. "The First Negro Teacher in Little Rock." *Arkansas Historical* Quarterly, 9(Autumn 1950), 194-204.
- Kennedy, Cheryl. "For Those Women Who Made the Top, Nothing Could Keep Them Down." *Arkansas Business*, February 4- February 17, 1985, pp.16+.
- Kennedy, Cheryl. "Profile: Martha Ann Jones." *Arkansas Business* 3(November 24-December 7, 1986), 14-16.
- Kennedy, Cheryl. "Profile: Sister Margaret Vincent Blandford." *Arkansas Business*, 2(May 27- June 9, 1985), 12-13+.
- Kennedy, Cheryl and Ted Wagnon. "Profile: Barbara Yates." *Arkansas Business* 2(March 4-March 17, 1985), 12-13, 19.
- Kennedy, Mary L. "Toll for a Southern Beall." *Arkansan*, 1(July 1979), 14-18. [Martha Beall Mitchell.]
- Kilmer, Rebecca, et al. *Women of the Arkansas Delta*. Pine Bluff, AR: Pine Bluff Women's Center, Inc., 1976.
- Kincaid, Diane D., ed. Silent Hattie Speaks: The Personal Journal of Senator Hattie Caraway. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1979.
- King, Robert F. *A History of Girl's Basketball in the State of Arkansas.* Master's Thesis, Arkansas State Teacher's College (Arkansas Tech), 1962.
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- Kirkman, Dale P. "Caroline Shawk Brooks: Sculptress in Butter." *Phillips County Historical Review* 5(March 1967), 8-9.
- Kirkman, Dale P. "Ella King Newsom, Confederate Nurse." *Phillips County Historical Review* 5(December 1966), 10-15.
- Knorr, Kittie. "The Girl Graduate, Her Own Book." *The Record* 15(1974), 45-49.
- Kyzer, Paula. "Promoting Political Responsibility, League of Women Voters of Pulaski County." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 39(Fall 1991), 50-60.
- Lancaster, Bob. "Fifty Who Mattered." Arkansas Times, 11 (June 1985), 40-44, 70-85.
- LeMaster, Carolyn Gray. *A Corner of the Tapestry*. Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press, 1994.
- Lemke, W.J. "An Interview with Mrs. A.M. Byrnes." Washington County Flashback 1 (May 1951), 13-14.
- Leslie, James W., Ed. "Amanda Trulock's Letter." *Jefferson County Historical Quarterly* 6(1975), 29-32.
- Letzig, Margaret H. "A Girlhood in Little Rock." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 8 (December 1965), 49-54. [Early Twentieth Century.]
- Letzig, Margaret H. "A Tribute to Molly Peay Worthen: Woman of Distinction." *Pulaski County Historical Review* 19 (December 1971), 45-51.
- Leung, Marianne. "Making the Radical Respectable: Little Rock Clubwomen and the Cause of Birth control During the 1930's." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 57 (Spring 1998), 17-32.
- Leveritt, Mara. "Death of an Heiress." Arkansas Times 12 (February 1986), 88-91.
- Leveritt, Mara. "An Ounce of Dissension." *Arkansas Times* 11 (August 1985), 50-55, 79-81.
- Lewellyn, Laura. "The Pulaski County Hospital." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 6 (Summer 1947), 145-154.
- Lincoln, Blanche L., et al. *Nine and Counting.* New York: William Morrow, 2000.
- Lindley, Helen C. "Dr. Hildred Meade." Izard County Historian, 5(January 1974), 17-21.
- Lindley, Helen C. "Maud and the Four D's Death, Disease, the Devil and Drink." *Izard County Historian*, 17(January 1986), 35-41.

- Little, Mrs. A.G. *Noted Daughters of Arkansas*. Blytheville, AR: privately printed, 1947.
- Logan, Robert R. "Nancy Jane Morton Staples." Washington County Flashback 7(July 1957), 30.
- Loughborough, Jean M.W. *The Visiting Girl*. Little Rock, AR: Press Printing, 1890. [Fictional, but based on an actual inhabitant of Little Rock].
- Luster, Michael. *Stitches in Time: A Legacy of Ozark Quilts.* Rogers, AR: Rogers Historical Museum, 1986.
- "The Mabelvale Home Demonstration Club." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, 14(March 1966), 12-16.
- Martin, Marilyn. "From Altruism to Activism: The Contributions of Literary Clubs to Arkansas Public Libraries, 1885-1935." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 55(Spring 1996): 64-94.
- Martin, Marilyn. From Altruism to Activism: Women's Literary Clubs and Public Libraries in Arkansas. Master's Thesis, University of Arkansas at Little Rock, 1992.
- McDonough, Nancy. *Golden Sass: A Catalog of Arkansas Folkways.* New York: Coward, McCann, and Geoghegan, 1975.
- McDowall, Sue Ellen Pride. *Cotton and Jasmine: A Southern Mosaic.* New York: Vantage Press, 1956.
- McKenzie, Henry B. Some Women I Have Met. Prescott, AR: Picayune Print, 1924.
- McKern, Sharon S. Red Neck Mothers, Good Ol' Girls and Other Southern Belles: A Celebration of the Women of Dixie. New York: Viking Press, 1979.
- McLaughlin, Barney R. "Men's and Women's Perspectives: The Woman Suffrage Debate in Arkansas, 1915-1919. *Ozark Historical Review*, 22 (Spring 1993), 32-48.
- McLendon, Winzola. The Life of Martha Mitchell. New York: Random House, 1979.
- McMath, Anne. First Ladies of Arkansas: Women of Their Times. Little Rock, AR: August House, 1989.
- McMichael, George L. *Journey to Obscurity: The Life of Octave Thanet.* Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1965.
- McMillien, Sally. "Mothers' Sacred Duty: Breast-feeding Patterns Among Middle and Upper-class Women in the Antebellum South." *Journal of Southern History* 51(August 1985), 333-356.
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- McRaven, Florence McGrew. *Swift Current.* Santa Barbara, CA: Press of the Schauer Printing Studio, 1954.
- Madison, Arnold. Carry Nation. Nashville: Thomas Nelson, 1977. [Prohibitionist]
- Malone, Elizabeth. "Pioneer Woman of Jonesboro." *Craighead County Historical Quarterly* 14(Winter 1976), 19-24.
- Maris, Elizabeth L. (Brandenburg). "Recollections of Jacksonport and My Family." Stream of History 2(October 1964), 8, 17.
- Marshall, Ann J. "Mrs. Ann J. Marshall." *Ouachita County Historical Quarterly* 1(December 1969), 9-13.
- Marshall, Mrs. A.J. *The Autobiography of Mrs. A.J. Marshall.* Pine Bluff, AR: Adams-Wilson Printing Co., 1897.
- Martin, Amelia, ed. "Corrine Sherlock Southard Diary, January 1891-November 1897." Fort Smith Historical Society Journal 1(September 1977), 16-23.
- Martin, Clyde. "A Dream Realized-Arkansas Society for Crippled Children." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 5(Winter 1946), 359-372.
- Martin, Marilyn J. "An Uphill Battle: The Women's Suffrage Movement in Arkansas." Henderson State University Academic Forum, 7 (1989), 66-76.
- Massey, Mabel M. "She Paved The Way." *Rivers and Roads and Points In Between*, 11 (Summer 1983), 22-24.
- Massey, Mary Elizabeth. Bonnet Brigades. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1966.
- Massey, Mary Elizabeth. *Ersatz in the Confederacy.* Columbia, SC: University of South Carolina Press, 1952.
- Massey, Mary Elizabeth. *Refugee Life in the Confederacy.* Baton Rouge, La: Louisiana State University Press, 1952.
- Matthews, Jonnye Elizabeth. "Two Hundred Years of Law and Liberty in Arkansas." Arkansas Lawyer 11(April 1977), 58-60.
- Maxted, Mattie Cal. "Training of Deaf Children in Arkansas." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 5(Fall 1946), 193-207.
- Meriwether, Robert W. "Ellen Grisard Smith." Faulkner Facts and Fiddlings, 30(Spring/Summer 1988), 20-22. [Conway educator.]
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- Meriwether, Robert W. "Galloway College: The Early Years, 1889-1907." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 40(Winter 1981), 291-337.
- Mesnard, Alma W. Girl from Arkansas. Fayetteville, AR: Rupert Publications, 1966.
- Miller, Mrs. Walter, Jr. "Cotton Plant's Chinese Families." *Rivers, Roads, and Points In Between*, 16(1989), 45-50.
- Miller, Susan Elizabeth. "Susan Elizabeth Miller." *Stream of History.* 22(Spring 1985), 15-20: 22(Summer 1985), 19-24: 22(Winter 1985), 6-14.
- "Miss Clara Bertha Eno." Arkansas Historical Quarterly 10(Spring 1951), 113-115.
- "Miss Ella Carnall." Washington County Flashback 4(May 1954), 15-16.
- Mitchell, Ella G. "Gardenhire Memories." *Ouachita County Historical Quarterly* 5(December 1973), 1-13.
- Mitchell, H.L. Mean Things Happening in This Land: The Life and Times of H.L. Mitchell, co-founder of the Southern Tenant Farmers Union. New Jersey, Allanheld, Osmen, & Co., Publishers, 1979.
- Mitchell, H.L. *Roll the Union On: A Pictorial History of the STFU.* Chicago: Charles H. Kerr Publishing Co., 1987.
- Mock, Margaret E. "Grandma Mock Remebers." *Washington County Flashback* 25(November 1975), 14-16.
- Monan, Virginia Morris. "The Family of Owen and Laura Lou Dixon Hunt." *Izard County Historian* 17(October 1986), 4-15.
- Moneyhon, Carl H. "Life in Confederate Arkansas: The Diary of Virginia Davis Gray, 1863-1865." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 42(Spring 1983), 47-85; 42(Summer 1983), 134-169.
- Montiminy. Laurie Banks. A Profile of the Wome of Arkansas for the Arkansas Women's Commission. December 1998. UALR Institute for Economic Advancement.
- Morris, Louis Lawson. "Dona Alice Lawson Remembered." *Clark County Historical Quarterly* (Fall 1985), 30-35.
- Moses, Sadie Peterson. "School Memories." *Grand Prairie Historical Bulletin* 29(No. 3/4, 1986), 29-31.

- "Mrs. C.V. Stinson First Librarian of Colored Library." *The Heritage*, 10(1983), 93. [1950 black library in Malvern.]
- "Mrs. Caroline Hanly." *Phillips County Historical Quarterly* 19(June and September 1981), 37-40.
- "Mrs. Louise McGown Stephenson." *Phillips County Historical Quarterly* 18(June and September 1980), 68-69.
- Mullen, Margaret. *An Arkansas Childhood: Growing Up in the Athens of the Ozarks*. Fayetteville, AR: M and M Press, 1990.
- Murphy, Lucile. L. "Clara Earle." *Johnson County Historical Society Journal* 4(October 1978), 1-4.
- Murphy, Sara, compiler. *Arkansas Women Together: A Study of the Status of Women in Arkansas.* Little Rock, AR: International Women's Year National Commission, 1977.
- Murphy, Sara. Breaking the Silence. Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press, 1997.
- Nelson, Rex. *The Hillary Factor: The Story of America's First Lady.* New York: Gallen Publishing Fund, 1993.
- Newberry, Farrar. "The Yankee Schoolmarm Who 'Captured' Post War Arkadelphia." Arkansas Historical Quarterly 17(Autumn 1958), 265-271.
- Noe, Fay. All in a Lifetime. Chicago, IL: Adams Press, 1969.
- O' Dell, Linda. "Ruth Riley, R.N." Washington County Flashback, 36(November 1986), 45-47.
- Olson, Marie K., ed. "Nancy Adeline Brewton Waller." *Pope County Historical Association Quarterly* 20(June 1986), 82-85.
- Our Home in the Hills. Licking, MO: Derrickson Printing Co., 1970.
- Owen, Lyle. *Memories of an Ozarks Mother: The 100 Years of Stella Owen.* Branson, MO: Ozarks Mountaineer Press, 1978.
- Owen, Narcissa. *Memoirs of Narcissa Owen, 1831-1907.* Siloam Springs, AR: Siloam Springs Museum, 1980.
- Pace, Lyda W. "Annie Stockburger Bishop, School Teacher: 1859-1931." *Washington County Flashback*, 14 (July 1964), 31-32.

- Parks, Mrs. J.C. "The Prairie Grove Chapter of the United Daughters of the Confederacy." Washington County Flashback, 3 (February 1953), 22.
- Patterson, Ruth Polk. *The Seeds of Sally Good'n.* Lexington, KY: The University of Kentucky Press, 1985.
- Patterson, Thomas E. *History of the Arkansas Teachers Association*. Washington, D.C.: National Education Association, c. 1981.
- Pearce, Larry. "The American Missionary Association and the Freedmen in Arkansas, 1863-1878." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 30(September 1971), 123-144; 30(Autumn 1971), 242-259; 31(Autumn 1972), 246-261.
- Penton, Emily M. *Higher Education for Women in Arkansas Prior to the Civil War.* Master's thesis: University of Chicago, 1930.
- Penton, Emily M. "Typical Women's Schools in Arkansas Before the War of 1861-1865." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 4(Winter 1945), 325-339.
- Perry, Janine A. "'What Women Wanted': Arkansas Women's Commission and the ERA."

 Arkansas Historical Quarterly,3 (Autumn 2000), 265-298.
- Pine Bluff Women's Center, Inc. *Women of the Arkansas Delta.* Pine Bluff, AR: Pine Bluff Women's Center, 1976.
- The Pink Pages: Directory of Women in Business. Little Rock, AR: Pink Pages, 1984.
- "Pioneer Woman-Frances Gordan, White County, Arkansas." White County Heritage 24(1986), 60-62.
- Pioneer Women Teachers of Arkansas. Published by Kappa State of Delta Kappa Gamma. Imboden, AR: Stovall Printing Co., 1955.
- Pitts, Judy M. "Arkansas Lives: C.H. Haselhoff." *Arkansas Libraries* 41(June 1984), 13-16.
- Pitts, Judy M. "Arkansas Lives: Ellen Gilchrist." *Arkansas Libraries*, 42(June 1985), 26-30.
- Pollan, Carolyn. "Kate Rector Diary, 1866." Fort Smith Historical Society Journal 1(December 1977), 58-66; "Conclusion of Rector Family Diary." 2(April 1978), 22-29.
- Pownell, Sharon. "Senator Hattie Caraway." *Craighead County Historical Quarterly*, 8 (Spring 1975), 3-10.

- "A Profile of Susie." *Ouachita County Historical Quarterly*, 15(June 1984), 77-96. [Susie Pryor]
- Pryor, Susie. "Women of Our Church Where Would We Be Without Them." *Ouachita County Historical Quarterly*, 10 (March 1979), 17-22.
- Quinn, D.A. *Heroes and Heroines of Memphis...* Providence, RI: E.L. Freeman and Son, 1887.
- Radcliffe, Donnie. *Hillary Rodham Clinton: A First Lady for Our Time*. New York: Warner Books, 1993.
- "Reminiscences of Ella Grimes Fletcher as Told to Thomas Rothrock." *Washington County Flashback* 6(September 1956), 33-34.
- Register, Heather Michelle. *Katherine Carson Breckinridge, 1853-1921: the Life and Letters of a New Southern Lady.* Master's Thesis, University of Arkansas at Little Rock, 2005.
- Rice, Maylon. "Capsule of the Life of Mrs. Gertrude Johnson Williams 1891-1977." Desha County, Arkansas Historical Society 12(Spring 1986), 39-43.
- Richardson, Ellen E. "Cane Hill Female Seminary." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 5(Winter 1946), 354-358.
- Riddle, Almeda. *A Singer and Her Songs: Almeda Riddle's Book of Ballads*. Baton Rouge, LA: Louisiana State UP, 1970.
- Rigsby, Rosewell, ed. "Memories of Mary Suanna (Waite) Rigsby." *The Record* 19(1978), 29-41.
- Rockwood, Elsie Helms. "Girlhood in Bradford." *White County Heritage* 24(1986), 65-67.
- Rodgers, Alma. "State's Rights and Other Matters." *Grassroots* 2(April 1984), 9.
 - Rogers, Lillian. "America is Home." *Jefferson County Historical Quarterly*, 14 (No. 3, 1986), 11-26. [Story of a Chinese Immigrant Family in Altheimer.]
- Rose, Alfred W. "Mrs. Elizabeth Cranford Passes 100th Milestone." *Ouachita County Historical Quarterly* 4(March 1973), 19-20.
- Rose, Emma Jewell. "Lucy Jane Moore Ross." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 11(Winter 1952), 246-270.

- Ross, Frances M. "A Tie Between Us That Time Cannot Sever: Latta Family Letters, 1855-1872." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 40(Spring 1981), 31-78.
- Ross, Frances M. "Civil War Letters from James Mitchell to His Wife, Sara Elizabeth Latta Mitchell." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 37(Winter 1978), 306-317.
- Ross, Frances M. "James Mitchell, Spokesman for Women's Equality in 19th Century Arkansas." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 43(Autumn 1984), 222-235.
- Ross, Frances M. "One Hundred Years of History, Arkansas Women in Law." *Arkansas Lawyer* 18(October 1984), 178-183.
- Ross, Frances M. "The New Woman as Club Woman and Social Activist in Turn of the Century Arkansas." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, L (Winter 1991), 317-351.
- Ross, Frances M. "Women in Arkansas Territory." in *Sesquientennial Issues: Topics of Interest in Arkansans in 1836 and 1986.* Little Rock, AR: Center for Arkansas Studies, University of Arkansas at Little Rock, 1986, 31-39.
- Ross, Margaret. "Arkansas Woman's Butter Sculpture Is a Sensation at Philadelphia Exposition." *Craighead County Historical Quarterly* 10(Summer 1972), 20-23.
- Rothrock, Thomas. "Dora Greathouse Reed Remembers." Washington County Flashback 6(May 1956), 13-16.
- Rothrock, Thomas. "Eva Atwood: R.N." *Washington County Flashback* 18(February 1968), 15-18.
- Rothrock, Thomas. "Lydia Reed Kimbrough." *Washington County Flashback* 25(February 1975), 21-23.
- Rowland, Diane. "Arkansas Lives: Bernie Babcock's Turn-of-the-Century Diaries." *Arkansas Libraries*, 37 (March 1980), 21-27.
- Rushton, Linda E. *The Arkansas Fiction of Alice French*. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Arkansas, 1982.
- Satterfield, Tommye L. "The Art of Goose Picking Gives Way to Pate de Foie Gras." *Phillips County Historical Quarterly* 5(September 1967), 19-21.
- Sawyer, Sophia. "Newly Discovered Diaries of Sophia Sawyer." *Washington County Flashback*, 5 (February 1955), 11-13. [Fayetteville teacher.]
- Schaer, Kathleen C. "Julia Sullivan Candler: Pioneer Teacher of Hot Springs, Arkansas." *The Record* 10(1969), 7-10.

- Scully, Francis J. "Across Arkansas in 1844." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 13(Spring 1954), 31-51. [Letter written by Emily and Laura Mason while on a trip through Arkansas]
- Shackleford, William Y. Belle Starr, the Bandit Queen, the Career of the Most Colorful Outlaw the Indian Territory Ever Knew. Girard, Kan: Haldeman-Julius, 1943.
- Sharum, Sister Louise. *Write the Vision Down.* Fort Smith, AR: American Printing and Lithographing Co., 1979.
- Shinn, Josiah H. "Miss Alice French of Clover Bend." In Publications of the Arkansas Historical Association. Fayetteville: AHA, 1906, I, 344-351.
- Shirley, Glenn. *Belle Starr and her Times: The Literature, the Facts, and the Legends.*Norman, OK: University of Oklahoma Press, 1982.
- Shoudel, Pearl W. *Some Remarkable Women of Arkansas*. Little Rock, AR: Arkansas IWY Coordinating Committee, 1977.
- Shuford, Mrs. C.E. "Miss Mary Shelton, City's First Teacher, Observes Birthday." Washington County Flashback 8(January 1958), 25-26.
- Silver, Mildred. A View from the Ninth Decade, a Memoir. Lawrenceville, IL: Ad-Ventures, Inc., 1977.
- Simon, Charlie May. *Johnswood.* New York: Dutton, 1953. [describes the author's life with John Gould Fletcher]
- Simon, Charlie May. Straw in the Sun. New York: E.P. Dutton & Co., Inc., 1945.
- Simpson, Ethel C. "Arkansas Lives: Octave Thanet of Clover Bend." *Arkansas Libraries*, 34 (December 1977), 17-24, 28.
- Simpson, Ethel C. "Arkansas Lives: Ruth McEnery Stuart, AN Arkansas Local Colorist." *Arkansas Libraries*, 38 (June 1981), 30-33.
- Simpson, Ethel C. "Octave Thanet of Clover Bend." *Lawrence County Historical Quarterly*, 2(Summer 1979), 25-39.
- Singleton, Betsey. "Profile: Betta Carney." *Arkansas Business* 1(July 23-August 5, 1984), 8-9.
- "Sister Spooly's Story: The Autobiography of Mary S. Brisco." *MidSouth Folklore* 6(Winter 1977), 77-100.

- Skates, Louise Abbott. "Going to Town With Big Granny." *The Record* 21(1980), 25-28.
- Skelton, Meck. "The Diary of Miss Meck Skelton." *Washington County Flashback* 11(May 1961), 3-14.
- Smith, C. Calvin. *War and Wartime Changes. The Transformation of Arkansas 1940-1945.* Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press, 1986.
- Snow, Nan and Dorothy Struck. *Roberta: A Most Remarkable Fulbright.* Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press, 1997.
- Solomon, Lynette Kilpatrick. *Labor Force Participation of Women: A Study of Arkansas*. Ann Arbor, MI: University Microfilms, 1978.
- Sneed, Betty M. *Hattie Wyatt Caraway: United States Senator, 1931-1945.* Master's thesis, University of Arkansas, 1975.
- Spence, Hartzell. "The Terrible-Tempered Angel of Arkansas." *Saturday Evening Post* 223(February 17, 1951), 24-25, 66-72 [Ruth Beall].
- Spray, Mrs. W.S. "HDC Council History." Grassroots 4(October 1984), 1-9.
- Spurlock, Flora C. *Charlie May Simon: Arkansas Author*. Denton, TX: Texas Women's University, n.d.
- Stephens, A. Stephen. "Changes in the Status of Negroes in Arkansas, 1948-1950." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 9 (Spring 1950), 43-49.
- Stevens, Ruth R. "I Remember When." *Washington County Flashback* 5(August 1955), 5-11.
- Stern, Ellen C. *Elsie Mistie Sterling (1907-1960): Arkansas Artist/Botanical Illustrator*. Master's thesis, University of Oklahoma, 1990.
- Stevens, Gus and Pearl Dodd Merriott. "Bonnie Dodd." The Record 21(1980), 94-99.
- Still, Judith Anne. "Carrie Still Shepperson: The Hollows of Her Footsteps." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 17(Spring 1983), 37-46.
- Stinnett, T.M. and Clara B. Kennan. *All This and Tomorrow Too.* Little Rock, AR: Arkansas Education Association, 1969. [History of the Arkansas Education Association]

- Stinnett, T.M., ed. *Because the Trail is There: A Compendium of Achievements by Retired Teachers of Arkansas.* Little Rock, AR: Arkansas Retired Teachers Association, 1976.
- Stokes, Allen. "Education in Young Arkansas: Spring Hill Female Academy." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 27(Summer 1968), 105-113.
- Stone, Lloyd. The Story of an Ozark Grandmother: As the Grandmother, Jane Honey Howell Marr, Told her Story to her Grandson, Lloyd Stone. Point Lookout, MO: The School of The Ozarks Press, 1976. [reprint of 1938 edition]
- Storey, Jean. "Inez Whitfield." The Record, 24 (1983), 61-64. [Artist from Hot Springs.]
- Stripling, Barbara. "Arkansas Lives: Bette Greene." *Arkansas Libraries* 16(September 1984), 9-13.
- Suitt, Euna L. "Three Orphan Sisters." The Record 10(1969), 67-75.
- Sutton, Leslie Parr. *Ozark Elders: A Photo Documentary.* Little Rock, AR: Winthrop Rockefeller Foundation, 1981.
- Sutton, Leslie Parr and Maribeth Lynes. *Visits with Ozark Country Women.* Little Rock, AR: August House, 1979.
- Taylor, A. Elizabeth. "The Woman Suffrage Movement in Arkansas." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly*, 15 (Spring 1956), 17-52.
- Taylor, David. "Ladies of the Club: An Arkansas Story." *Wilson Library Bulletin*, LIX (1985), 324-327. [The Woman's Library Association of Helena.]
- Taylor, Diane. *Creek Music: Ozark Mountain Ballads.* Little Rock, AR: August House, 1981.
- Terry, Adolphine Fletcher. *Charlotte Stephens: Little Rock's First Black Teacher*. Little Rock, AR: Academic Press of Arkansas, 1973.
- Terry, Adolphine Fletcher. *Cordelia: Member of the Household*. Fort Smith: South and West, 1967.
- Terry, Adolphine Flethcer. Courage. New York: E.P. Dutton & Co., 1938.
- "Then and Now: Where They Were and Where They Are." *Arkansas Business* 3(March 17-March 30, 1986), 20-24.
- Tinling, Marion. Women Remembered: A Guide to Landmarks of Women's History in the United States. Westport, CN: Greenwood Press, Inc., 1986.
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- Towns, Stuart. "A Louisiana Medicine Show: The Kingfish Elects and Arkansas Senator." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 25(Summer 1966), 117-127.
- Troutman, Margaret A. (Smith). "Ann Florence Wilson." *Washington County Flashback* 13(October 1963), 39-45.
- Tsai, Shih-shan Henry. "The Chinese in Arkansas." *Amerasia Journal*, 8 (1981), 1-18.
- Turner, Marguerite. *The Legend of Petit Jean, a Story of the Louisiana Territory.* Van Buren, AR: Press-Argus, 1970.
- Turner, Marguerite. *Petit Jean-a Girl, a Mountain, a Community.* Morrilton, AR: Hurley, 1955.
- United Confederate Veterans. Confederate Women of Arkansas in the Civil War, 1861-1865; Memorial Reminiscences. Little Rock, AR: United Confederate Veterans of Arkansas, 1907.
- United States Dept. Of Labor. Women's Bureau. *Women Workers in Arkansas, 1970*. Employment Standards Administration, Washington, D.C., 1970.
- United States Dept. Of Labor. Women's Bureau. Women in Arkansas Industries: A Study of Hours, Wages and Working Conditions. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1923.
- Van Dyke, Margaret. "My Life as a Little Girl in the House at 403 Laurel." *Stream of History* 8(October 1970), 5-8.
- Vaught, Elsa. "That All-Woman Government in Winslow, 1925-1927." Washington County Flashback, 8 (October 1958), 45-56.
- Vaught, Elsa. "Virginia Cabell Spring-Dunlap." Washington County Flashback 7(March 1957), 25-31.
- Wagnon, Ted. "Profile: Carolyn Ward, Janet Jones, Charlotte John." *Arkansas Business* 1(June 25-July 8, 1984), 8-9.
- Wagy, Tom. "Memories of a Mountain Woman: Addie Joslin Faubus, 1892-1936." Arkansas Historical Quarterly 57(Spring 1998), 1-16.
- Waldon, George. "Profile: Margaret Davenport." *Arkansas Business* 3(July 21-August 3, 1986), 12-15, 18.
- Walker, Pamela D. *The Legal Status of Homemakers in Arkansas*. Washington, D.C.: National Commission on the Observance of International Women's Year,

- Homemaker's Committee; Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1977.
- Wallace, Carolyn. "Miss Emma Cox." *Delta Historical Review*, Summer 1993, 29-36. [Woman that owned and operated motion picture theaters.]
- Wallis, David, Ed. "A Parson's Wife Remembers." *Jefferson County Historical Quarterly* 6(No. 2 1975)., 4-11.
- Wallis, Dave. "The Last Envelope." *Jefferson County Historical Quarterly* 7(No. 1, 1975), 34-39. [Julia Railey]
- Warner, R.L. and Peggy Warner. "The Roberts Sisters and Their McGuffey Reader." Stream of History 15(July 1977), 20-24.
- Watson, Lady Elizabeth. Fight and Survive. Conway, AR: River Roads Press, 1974.
- Watson, Jane B. Laborers Together-A History of Arkansas Woman's Missionary Union.

 Little Rock: Arkansas Woman's Missionary Union, 1987.

 Weaver Gregory W. And C. Poger Lambert, "Fisio Opholia Dawson: A Country.
 - Weaver, Gregory W. And C. Roger Lambert. "Elsie Ophelia Dawson: A Country Woman at Work in the Great Depression." *Craighead County Historical Quarterly*, 25 (Fall 1987), 1-7.
- Whayne, Jeannie and Willard B. Gatewood. *The Arkansas Delta: Land of Paradox.* Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press, 1993.
- Whitman, Clifford Dale, ed. "Private Journal of Mary Ann Owen Sims." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 35(Summer 1976), 142-187; 35(Autumn 1976), 261-291.
- Williams, Cora G. *The Morning Glory.* Nashville, TN: Publishing House of the M.E. Church, South, Smith, and Lamar, Agents, 1910.
- Williams, Hattie. "Miss Naomi Beloved Teacher and Friend: Life Story of Naomi Josphine Williams." Washington County Flashback 4(November 1954), 3-7.
- Williams, Helen H. "Dear 'Harts' and Gentle People: A Tribute to Aunt Emma Hart." *The Record* 12(1971), 80-92.
- Williams, Nancy A., ed. and Jeannie M. Whayne. *Arkansas Biography: A Collection of Notable Lives*. Fayetteville: University of Arkansas Press, 2000.
- Williams, Paul. "Profile: Mary Holt." *Arkansas Business* 3(March 31-April 13, 1986), 12-13,16.
- Williams, Ruth. "Judge Elsajane Trimble Roy." *Arkansas Lawyer* 19(January 1985), 21-23.
 - © 2009 Arkansas Women's History Institute

- Williams, Ruth. "Ruth Husky Brunson." Arkansas Lawyer 19(January 1985), 25-27.
- Willis, Vera Arnold. "The Arkansas Years: 1926-1929." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 43(Spring 1984), 3-54.
- Winn, Robert G. "Winslow's Petticoat Government, 1925-1927." Washington County Flashback, 28 (August 1978), 33-36.
- Winn, Robert G. "Aunt Lilah Bloyed." Washington County Flashback 29(August 1979), 26-28.
- Winn, Robert G. *Two Starrs: Belle the Bandit Queen; Pearl, River Front Madame.* Fayetteville, AR: Washington County Historical Society, 1979.
- Wisenhunt, Elizabeth M. Rosie the Riveter in Hope, Arkansas: A Look at Women's World War II Employment. Archives, Southwest Arkansas Regional Archives, Old Washington State Park, Washington, Arkansas.
- Women of the Ku Klux Klan. Ritual in the Degree of Kriterion Konservator of the Women of the Ku Klux Klan. Little Rock, AR: Women of the Ku Klux Klan [190?].
- Woodin, W.H. "Diana." Phillips County Historical Review 3(March 1965), 21-28.
- Woodruff, Nan E. "The Failure of Relief During the Arkansas Drought of 1930-1931. *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 29(Winter 1980), 301-313.
- "Woodruff County Federation of Women's Clubs." Rivers, Roads, and Points In Between, 11 (Fall 1983), 11-12.
- Works Project Administration. *The WPA Guide to 1930's Arkansas.* 2nd edition. Lawrence: University Press of Kentucky, 1987.
- Worley, Ted R. "The Prairie County Fair of 1859." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 11(Fall 1952), 214-216.
- Worley, Ted R. "Story of an Early Settlement in Central Arkansas." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 10(Summer 1951), 117-137.
- Worthen, Mary. "The Aesthetic Club: Oldest Women's Club in Little Rock." *Pulaski County Historical Review*, XL (Summer 1992), 26-33.
- Worthen, Mary. *Frontier Pharmacy*. Little Rock, AR: Arkansas Unit, Herb Society of America, 1983.

- Wright, Jacqueline S. "Women of the Law in Arkansas, 1918 to 1959." *Arkansas Lawyer* IXX (January 1985), 17-20.
- Wright, Mildred McBurnett. "Jane's Glory." Grassroots 6(October 1986), 5-9.
- Wylie, Betty. "Light and Look to Your Saddle." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 21(Spring 1962), 26-43.
- Yeater, Sarah J. "My Experiences During the War Between the States." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 4(Spring 1945), 1-30.
- Yeater, Sarah J. "Adventures of My Trip to Texas in the Fall of 1864." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 4(Spring 1945), 31-46.
- Yeater, Sarah J. "A Winter Spent in Texas and Our Return to Missouri." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 4(Spring 1945), 47-55.
- Young, Joan Meadows. "Arkansas Pioneer Woman (1865-1947)." Washington County Flashback 35(August 1985), 1-9. [Mary Jane Meadows]
- Young, Pearl Etheridge. "Memories of an Ashley County Childhood." *Arkansas Historical Quarterly* 18(Winter 1959), 375-400.